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>> Good afternoon, can you all hear me?  Can you hear me?  Great my name is Vickie Thomson I'm currently the interim EHDI coordinator for Colorado.  You'll understand why I say interim in a minute.  


So I want to give you a little bit of historical background.  


Colorado passed legislation in 1997 in part thanks to my partner her Charlie Hebeler who is the lobbyist of the Colorado Academy of Audiology.  


Our legislation in 1997 was an unfunded mandate it didn't have any really rules or regulations.  It just required hospitals to offer a newborn screening and parents had the option to refuse.  Midwives were supposed to offer education and information and most important thing is it required the development of the Colorado infant hearing Advisory Committee the Colorado infant hearing Advisory Committee developed guidelines to provide technical assistance to hospitals on best practices for audiologists, for early interventionists, for primary care physicians.  


In 2000, Colorado was one of two states to receive a very large CDC EHDI grant to develop a data integration system tracking infants from screening all the way through early intervention and including parent support.  The database we have in Colorado is currently populated by the electronic birth certificate so infants' screening results are put on the electronic birth certificate, sent to the health department.  It's fully electronic now a web-based system so when infants are in the hospital say in the NICU and their birth certificate gets submitted before the actual screening is done.  Every hospital has a designated hospital coordinator that will enter those results and also in Colorado we had a protocol because we have such a paucity of pediatric audiologists in a large state that's very rural it didn't make sense for every infant that failed a screening to try to get in to see a pediatric audiologist.  


So from the beginning since 1992 when we starred the program we actually had infants come back for an outpatient rescreen if they fail that screen then they go on to a pediatrician audiologist.  An audiologist can now also enter all of the audiological information and then that referral automatically goes to the Colorado Hearing Resource Coordinator which I believe there are 9 of them now across the state and they are across all of the counties.  So every family that has a baby that's diagnosed with a hearing loss or a child from Birth to Three is connected to the Colorado Hearing Resource Coordinator.  These are experts in Deafness.  They are typically master degree audiologists, Deaf educators, speech-language pathologists.  


So they really understand Deafness.  They also can go into the data system and enter the type of communication choice a family has when the date of the IFSP is and things like that.  


So our Colorado EHDI Integrated Data System was fully functional by 2009.  And it's been really helpful to analyze that data to look at areas where we need quality improvement.  


So have relied on this data system heavily.  And now I'm going to let Charlie tell you why we're in crisis  And why things are really troubling right now  But it's going to be good.  


So just . . .


>> CHARLOTTE HEBELER:  I can screen babies in my sleep but . . . there we go.  


Good afternoon, everyone.  And thank you for the invite to be here.  As Dr. Thomson or Vickie has said, we had a wonderful start to Newborn Hearing Screening back in the day  And we developed a very effective system to help parents to find the resources that they needed in a timely fashion.  


But the legislation, as it was originally written, was simply silent on some key aspects of it.  It didn't require that there be follow-up.  


Now, at the time the legislation was first passed, the health department and the person of Dr. Thomson and some of the other people that were there simply said, well, of course we're going to follow up.  I mean, why would we have a screening program if we don't follow up?  


And We have a handicapped childrens program  These children are clearly eligible to be a part of that population.  


And so we will develop this system.  And they did.  But as the years went on and Colorado's budget situation got tighter and tighter and there was turnover in personnel, then the health department really had no choice but to start looking at where they could trim things that were not required in law.  


Because they were at the point where they really felt that if it wasn't required in statute, they really felt they had no resources to put to any effort other than that.  


So they announced about a year ago -- a year and a half ago, that they would in fact no longer provide support for this program beyond what was absolutely required in statute, which was to make sure that hospitals were screening.  


And so this, as you might imagine, caused some consternation within the communities.  That care about these issues.  And so a group of stakeholders started to meet and grow itself in terms of reaching out to everyone else.  We had wonderful leadership from the Children's Hospital of Colorado that was very concerned.  We had all kinds of groups that really stepped up to the plate and said we are concerned about this because without appropriate follow-up, screening is not very useful.  


I know that one of the things that you read these days in the health care quality literature is that you never expect the patient to fill in the gaps in the system.  Patients can't -- patients and their families are dealing with enough so that if the handoff, if the information doesn't go from health professional to health professional, the danger is very great that the information is lost.  


And so that was a part of our concern that we make sure that the appropriate information with parents' content, with families as partners, but that the professionals themselves made sure that the appropriate information went where the information was supposed to go.  


So we were also very fortunate in that at the very same time that we were looking at this situation, some people who were parents and advocates of the genetic and metabolic screening portion of our newborn screening program, the so-called bloodspot, also had some concerns about additions of appropriate diseases to that screening process and so forth.  So we were able to combine into this major coalition to bring forth a bill to fix all of the issues that had arisen to date.  


And we were fortunate because with all of the contacts that all of those groups had, we were able to contact some very important legislators.  And to get some excellent sponsorship for what turned out to be House Bill 1006 in the current Colorado legislative session.  


This is a bill I know more about than you would ever want to.  


What the bill basically does is to codify the system in many important respects that we have already had and that Dr. Thomson helped develop years and years ago.  It specifically provides for follow-up to babies who fail the screening.  


It provides funding in the -- as a way of supporting the program.  


The funding that we are looking at right now -- where we are -- are you all from Colorado or not?  Okay.  


Well, Colorado's crazy legislative system is such that any bill that requires money goes through a first set of hearings.  And then sits in the Appropriations Committee until all of the other money issues are dealt with sort of together.  So right now it is sitting in appropriations.  And we are waiting for them to pass the major state budget so that they can reconcile the numbers and we will know how much money is out there.  


The sponsor -- and this bill is carried by two members of the state Budget Committee, which is really a strong statement I think on the part of the Budget Committee that this is one of the priorities.  


But what we have requested is some additional funds in a block.  To update and maintain the data system that Dr. Thomson told you about.  


We don't know if we're going to get that money.  But it's out there as a request.  


And then we have also increased the screening fees that parents pay during the birth of the child by about $4 to provide funding for the EHDI coordinator, a data person and some of the other administrative things that we need to keep the program functioning well.  


Since the bill has been introduced, we have also been contacted by some parents who are concerned about CMV.  And have asked for some I think very positive language around some educational materials for cytomegalovirus.  


As a way of heightening the awareness of the role of that agent and perhaps to one day consider whether or not it should be a part of the screening process.  


That amendment hasn't been adopted yet because the bill has not received any action since its first committee hearings.  


Oh.  


So takeaways from this.  The first takeaway is that no matter what state you're in, no matter how good your program is, you always have to care about it's care and feeding.  Because situations change.  Politics changes  And you can never just sort of sit back and say, well, there, we're done with that.  We can worry about something else.  


And the second takeaway is that all of you can help in terms of contacting any Colorado legislators who you know.  Or -- legislators who you know or contacting any Colorado people who you know who can then contact their own legislators to say, this is a positive bill, we hope you will support it.  We expect you to support it.  Because it does such great things for babies.  


And now I think we're ready to take any questions that you might have  


>> Did any of your hospitals actually stop reporting?  Did the hospitals stop reporting data?  


>> CHARLOTTE HEBELER:  No the statute is still on the books for hospitals to continue to screen.  And the data system, while it is old and creeky, it doesn't talk to any other data system in the health department.  But it's still working.  So hospitals are still reporting.


>> Good.  


>> Can you hear me?  So are the audiologists and early interventionists, as well we're also separately tracking parent support.  We had hoped to add that as an enhancement.  Then all of this happened.  


I wanted to share with you, too, that one of the reasons we're with the newborn bloodspot screen the lab was only open 5 days a week but started 6 days a week but an infant actually passed away because the lab results didn't get to the physician on time.  So when you have stories like that, that really is adding a lot.  


And when we presented to the Senate recently, we had parents there.  And of course parents are the most powerful voices.  And so we had several parents.  One that brought their young child.  And that really helped influence the Senate committee, as well.  Because those stories are so powerful.  


More questions?  


>> That $4 fee per baby that you guys are hoping to receive, will that fully fund your program?  Or will you still need the HRSA and CDC grants?  


>> VICKIE THOMSON:  You know, it's hard to say.  I think $4 is low.  But in this economic time we have, and especially we've got a real weird situation in Colorado called the Taxpayer Bill of Rights  That limits how much the state can actually have in fees and other things.  Charlie understands that better than I do.  So we want to make sure this passes so at least we have some funding for sustainability.  But I suspect, as long as we can continue to get Federal funding, we will continue to work with those funds to help supplement that.  


Of course we all know and all of you as EHDI coordinators know, every year we hear that that's going away.  And I know some of you probably got your notice of award.  And it was a third of what it should have been this year.  


So keep fingers crossed that we'll get the rest of it.  Because if not, people are going to lose jobs.  


>> Hi this is Sandy from Arizona.  So a couple of questions we obviously as sister states always follow Colorado closely and are often taking a look at bloodspot hearing, et cetera.  


And are on the Mountain States regional collaborative, et cetera, et cetera so we're always paying close attention to Colorado.  So my question related to EHDI is since December '16 if the current mandate says you must provide education to families, that's still happening in the hospital it sounds like and screening is occurring if it's the follow-up piece that's missing, are you relying on the pediatricians in the clinics then to explain EHDI and write referrals and get kids into next step.  Like in the middle of the crisis, how have you rallied your partners.  And how many kids do you estimate are lost to follow-up potentially in that timeframe that no one is sort of following their care?  


>> That's a really good question I'm the Principal Investigator of the HRSA MCHB grant which I moved to the University of Colorado Denver about six years ago because our title V director didn't feel that parents were important in our grant and Hands & Voices has always been a huge portion of our grant because we firmly believe that parents are the core of these EHDI systems.  


So that being said, they are not sharing any data with me  We have always had a collaborative relationship.  I will also add that December 2016 we lost our EHDI coordinator because the program moved from the children with special health care needs under the Prevention Services Division to the Birth Defects Registry with the thought that the Birth Defects Registry had more authority to do follow-up  Well it turns out they don't and again it's another funding issue according to them.  


Can you tell I'm a little bitter?  So they are saying that the data system isn't functional.  


Fortunately since we started in 1992, the hospitals have been our strong partners.  They are still recalling families back for that second screen.  They are still sending out letters to families.  They still are working hard.  


Our Loss to Follow-up typically was about 20%.  We usually got about 80% of our babies back in for that second screen or onto diagnostics.  I would imagine it's probably not as good -- now, the health department is still sending letters to families who have missed a screen, have not had a second screen by two months of age.  So they are still doing that.  But they are not sending letters to families who failed the inpatient and the outpatient screen.  So we are going to have a lot of cleanup to do once this hopefully passes.  


>> CHARLOTTE HEBELER:  The other part of your question was physicians and pediatricians.  


The pediatrics chapter -- AAP, is a part of our coalition.  We've had really good response and support from the pediatricians and it's my belief, although I can't quantify it, that the pediatricians are continuing to provide a lot of really strong services to families.  


But again, you can't -- you can't rely on that without a system underneath them to support them.  


>> Yes, hi, I was curious if your original legislation was focused mainly on the screening.  Did it not have any verbiage related to reporting of that diagnostic piece?  And is that built into this new bill?  And how are you addressing it?  You did mention you do have audiologists reporting.  Are they doing that on a voluntary basis?  And how is that working?  


>> VICKIE THOMSON:  No.  We have best practice guidelines.  So even from the beginning, even before the legislation in 1997 and keep in mind, we were only the third state to legislate after Rhode Island and Hawaii  


So again, we wanted to have kind of a clean, simple bill so it would pass.  


So we didn't have a lot of details in it.  With the sad assumption maybe on our part that of course we're going to start collecting this data and then of course when we got the CDC data integration grant it even made it more valuable.  


But before that, we had audiologists actually filling out a paper form with the diagnosis and information.  So that we could put that into a database.  And then once we had the funding to be able to develop a web-based system, they do that electronically.  


And we can't mandate the audiologist report.  But we certainly encourage it.  And we have best practice guidelines that pretty much state if you're seeing infants from Birth to Three, you need to report this to the state database.  And if you don't, and we find out you're not, you will get reported to the Department of Regulatory Agencies.  So we have pretty good cooperation with our audiologists.  And most of them want to do the right thing.  


I think where we find audiologists not documenting is when an infant or a small child comes to them and that child passes the evaluation and then I think they forget to document that into the database.  


But overall, we have very good work with audiologists.  I'm a pediatric audiologist by profession and I've been around for a long time so . . .


>> CHARLOTTE HEBELER:  More questions?  


>> VICKIE THOMSON:  Any other questions?  


>> CHARLOTTE HEBELER:  Now you know anything there is to know about EHDI in Colorado.  I'm so pleased.  


>> VICKIE THOMSON:  Thank you all very much for coming.  


(Applause) 
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